DSHS PTA
Meeting Notes (as amended 12/1/2010)
Date:  Wednesday, November 3, 2010
Time:  7:00 pm to 9:05 pm

In Attendance
Lea Darrah, Debbie Austin, Eve Dunaway, Sandra Schickele, Cathy Farman, Colleen Costello-Kreidler, Jennifer Raven, Jacqui Moore, Courtenay Tessler, Widgen Neagley, Leslie Hunter, Rachel Aptekar, Jean Ye, John Yoder,  Mary Ann Noonan, Stacey Black, Nimatta Haile, J. Woo, Bricky C., Courtney J., Adam, K., and Bob Darragh

Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 7:32 by President Lea Darrah.  The PTA Board, DSHS staff, parents and student representatives introduced themselves.

Approval of October Minutes and November Agenda
A motion was made by Eve Dunaway to approve the October minutes and November agenda.   The motion passed unopposed.

Student Reports
Bricky C., Courtney J., and Adam K., senior, junior and sophomore class presidents, respectively, summarized the successful Homecoming week.  Parent and student volunteers assured the success of Homecoming.

Adam K., also mentioned ongoing efforts to improve the election of the Sophomore class officers.  

Courtney J., noted that the Junior Prom is December 11th in the New Gym with an Arabian Night theme.  The MPR (the traditional location for the dance) has recently been closed due to mold in the roof.  The dance is open to all DSHS students. It is sponsored by the Junior class as a fundraiser for senior year activities.  The dance is “formal”, but no one is required to dress up. 

Bricky C., and other seniors are beginning preparations for the Senior Ball to be held on May 14th at the Sheraton in downtown Sacramento. Lea added that senior ads for the yearbook are low this year and encouraged parents of seniors to purchase an advertisement in the yearbook.

Principal’s Report:  Dr. Jacquelyn Moore
· The MPR is closed for at least 6 months due to mold and a roof leak.  The DJUSD is looking at options of re-engineering the roof or replacing the MPR since it has been scheduled for demolition. Lunch facilities     have been relocated to the Old Gym, portables and the New Gym portico due to the MPR closure.
· The New Gym has been reserved for the Junior Prom on December 11th with the Joint Use Committee (DJUSD and the City of Davis). It was noted that special care will be needed in the selection of shoes in the gym.
· The American Cancer Society’s “I love boobies” awareness campaign is supported by the DJUSD because breast cancer awareness is critical.
· An extra portable may be proposed to be a parent volunteer center pending DJUSD approval. 
·The Master Schedule issues were discussed among staff and are summarized in the Counselor’s report.

Counselor’s Report:  Ms. Tessler
· DSHS counselors and PTA have met to improve communication between the school and students and their parents\guardians.  It was decided that the counseling department will all distribute academic information though e-mails maintained in the Naviance program.  The three class listservers will distribute other information to parents and students. It is hoped that this division of information will decrease the amount of repetitive e-mails. Unfortunately, neither of these information distribution system has 100% participation of parents or students.  For example, the sophomore class will not be completely entered into Naviance until January or February of 2011.  The listservers require one to sign-up to receive the messages and to provide an e-mail address.  Communication with 9th grade parents may be also be facilitated by increased use of a Counselor Page on the PTA website, as well as, placing important information on Progress Reports and the upcoming Report Cards.  

· The counselors have noted that many parents have been bypassing the listservers to ask counselors questions.  However, the counselors do not have enough  resources to respond to all the parent and student queries.  One partial solution will be to update and expand the FAQ section of the PTA website that the counseling staff has already started to work on.  Also, the class listservers may take a more active role in soliciting and responding to 
questions.  

· Courtenay discussed progress with student and teachers groups to change the scheduling culture and the impact on the Master Schedule.  First, there were 1200 requests for schedule changes, although 85% of the students got the classes they requested.  This is a large amount of do-over scheduling for the counselors at the start of the school year.   Since some of the changes are due to incorrect placement in math and English courses the counselors are working with these departments and the Junior High Schools to refine the placement process.  The goal is to place the student correctly in each class, For example, it has been proposed that both 9th and 10th grade English teachers read and score 9th grade essays to ensure proper placement in 10th grade English.  

Second, the last day to drop a class is the end of the first quarter (about 9 weeks into the semester) but this is much later than the last day to add a class.  About 100 students wish to drop a class at this time. It can be difficult to place these students in another class, study hall (that has a credentialed teacher to monitor) or as a teacher’s assistant.  Some of these courses are core courses, required for graduation, that the student will try to take over the summer from the DJUSD summer class program or perhaps at a local community college (both options are risky because the student may not be able to take the class over the summer since it may not be offered or the class is full with adults, respectively).  An additional concern is how to reflect these late drops on the student’s transcript, current policy does not show the late drop.  However, some colleges want these drops on the transcript to more accurately document a students academics.

Third, the large number (about 70) of singletons (courses taught only once in a semester) also complicates the scheduling of students.

Fourth, the Western High School Accreditation Group has set a goal for DSHS of equitable access for all students.  This goal was first implemented with the sophomore World Civilization class.  Intervention teams identify and assist and support at risk students with the additional goal of reducing dropouts.

It has been proposed to have the dates to add and drop a course be the same (or much closer together) to facilitate class changes. The counselors have also met with students to discuss this issue.  The students have proposed rewriting of the catalog including a degree of difficulty for each class (like chili peppers denoting hot food); year-end assessments for proper placement, discussions with older students (e.g. a Student Ambassador Program) and graduated students for their perspective on the classes.  

The counselors also want to meet with a group of parents to discuss this issue (Master Scheduling) and perhaps form an ad-hoc committee to discuss this and related issues.  The first meeting with Courtenay will be held Tuesday November 9th at 3 p.m. at DSHS.

Teacher Report:  Ms. Neagley
The teachers continue to discuss the Master Schedule issues as well as the Intervention Team.  A survey of all the entire sophomore class that is taking World Civilization has been completed.  The goal is to assist, through early intervention, students at risk of failing this required core class. Currently, about 100 students have a grade of D or F in the course.   

Parents in Education (PIE) Teacher Grants Report: Debbie Austin
Debbie noted that there are greater than 25 teacher grant applications. The grants request a total of $38,403.68.  Last year grant requests were about  $15,000.  However, due to the success of the PIE program and carryover from last year the PTA may be able to fund requests at a higher level than last year.

Debbie and Jacquelyn have reviewed the applications to ensure that any new technology (e.g. computers)  would be compatible with DJUSD standards.  They, along with Lea,, have reviewed and ranked all the applications so that a first group can be presented and voted on this PTA meeting. A key component of the discussions was what items are able to be funded through DSHS funds and which items are appropriate for the PTA to fund (e.g. the PTA does not fund student clubs and field trips).  Also, the PTA prefers to fund grants that serve a large number of students.

Debbie presented the first group of 12 grant applications for a total of $9,704.62. The proposals are:
1) Vicki Rich (Special Education) - Learning Center Student Computers - $1,746.20
2) Julie Clayton (Scholarship and Financial Aid Office) - Printer for Scholarship and Financial Aid Office - $385.97
3) Julie Clayton (Scholarship and Financial Aid Office) - Gordon True Service Cup Plaque - $250.00
4) Kevin Williams (School Climate) - Friendship Day - $1,000.00
5) Tom McHale (Admin) - Blue Devil Spirit Awards - $500.00
6) Jim Johnson (Math) - Graphing Calculators - $2,175.00
7) Eleanor Neagley (English) - ACES Readers - $608.95
8) Pamela Martineau (English) - Center for Learning Lesson Books & National Forensics League Books - $379.50
9) Naoko McHale (Language) - Japanese Dictionaries - $684.00
10) Alex Hess (Agriculture) - Ag Mechanics Protective Gear - $1,000
11) Sherri Sandberg-Ransom (Science & Art) - Garden Grant - $500.00
12) Sara Mach (Math) - AP Statistics Summer Institute Online Version - $475.00

Cathy Farman made a motion to approve these 12 proposals.  The motion was amended to add up to 10% of the proposal cost to pay for shipping and taxes if these items had not been included in the proposal. The proposal to fund the grants, as amended, passed unanimously.

Treasurer’s Report:  Sandra Schickele
Sandra Schickele presented the following three checks for payment:
·    PTA, Third District Dues  $2059.00, Membership Dues
·    Carolee Gregg, $48.61, PTA Board Meeting Hospitality
·    Parents in Education Grant to Sheri Sandberg for Farm to School Garden Matching Grant, $500.00 (as approved at the Executive Board meeting and ratified at the 11/3/2010 PTA meeting. This proposal has a time sensitive matching grant component).

The payments total $2607.61.  Sandra moved to approve the payments listed.  The motion carried.

Membership and PIE Update:  Sandra Schickele
Sandra Schickele noted that PIE donations are already $2548 over the expectations in the budget.  However, currently Membership dues (580 members, lower than last year), Scrip, and directory purchases are below budget numbers by about the same number. 

Committee Report: Eve Dunaway (Parent Education) 
Parent Education speakers have confirmed for:
Wed. Nov 10th 7-9 pm Dr. Sally Springer: Preparing for the Four Year University. Her book, Admission Matters, is available for loan from Julie Clayton.  The presentation will be at North Davis MPR due to the DSHS MPR being closed due to mold.
Wed. Feb. 9th 7-9 pm Don Palm and Darlene Hunter: Preparing for the Community College and Transfer.
Wed. May 11th 7-10 pm Gail Merlie from the Safety Center: Alive at 25 Parent Program.

Meeting adjourned at 9:05 pm.

Respectfully submitted by Bob Darragh


